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Based on a feasibility study conducted by professional consultants, 
in May 2015 the Florida College board of directors approved The Way    
Forward capital campaign with a goal of raising $19 million. The campaign 
was composed of three fundraising goals, all of which will have a direct im-
pact on Florida College students: facility projects, endowments and the an-
nual fund for financial aid and administrative costs. At the 2018 Lectures in 
February, President Payne announced the results of the quiet phase and 
unveiled the goal for the public phase of The Way Forward campaign. 

During the quiet phase the college received gifts and pledges that 
exceeded the total $19 million goal by over a million dollars. The projects 
were the most visible part of the campaign. The needs for projects identified 
in the feasibility study were 1) a new student Life Center, to be completed 
by 2020, 2) additional classroom space in the remodeled Chatlos Library 
Building to be completed in August 2018, and 3) upgraded woenôs dormito-
ry space in the newly-renovated Hinely Hall completed in August 2016. The 
goal to increase endowment was to provide additional funding for faculty 
and staff salaries and for the James R. Cope Adopt Program, a program 
which supplements other financial aid for needy students. The successful 
annual fund portion of the campaign was to provide three years of budgeted 
revenue for financial aid covering 2015-18. 

The goal for the public phase of the campaign was to raise an addi-
tional $1 million to help recruit and retain students for Florida College 
through a special drive during the first full week of April 2018. Generous do-
nors made commitments of over $1.1 million that week, allowing Florida 
College to exceed that goal as well.  

The Way Forward: A Florida College Capital Campaign 

 
 
 
 

Young adults with an associate's or bachelor's degree...  
 

¶ report greater financial health  
¶ are more likely to be homeowners  
¶ are more optimistic  about future earnings  
¶ are less likely  to have trouble paying their bills believe 

their education was a good investment  
 

That's great news for the 
4,000 associate's and 20,000 bachelor's ICUF graduates every year!  
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Continuing the tradition of scholastic achievement at Florida South-
ern College, three of this yearôs graduating seniors have been named 
2018 recipients of Fulbright Awards. Kylie Torres of Clearwater received 
an English Teaching Assistant Award, and Elise Barnes of Marietta, Ga., 
and Leyna Stemle of Wesley Chapel received Study/Research Awards. In 
addition, Natalie Aleman, who graduated from FSC in 2016, received an 
English Teaching Assistant Award. 
These talented scholars will travel to countries in Asia, Africa, and Eu-

rope to pursue independent research or help teach English while serving 
as cultural ambassadors for the United States. 
¶ Natalie Aleman, who spent the past year working in Milan, Italy, will 
teach English at a business school in the Czech Republic. Aleman 
graduated with a degree in business administration and minors in psy-
chology and Spanish and was a member of FSCôs Enactus Club, the 
international student organization that is dedicated to creating sustain-
able business models in which the proceeds improve the quality of life 
in the community. Following her 10-month Fulbright term, she plans to 
enter an Americorps program focused on preventing human trafficking 
in Florida. 

¶ Elise Barnes, who graduated with honors with a degree in exercise 
science, will use her award to pursue a masterôs degree in sports sci-
ence and physical education at the highly selective £cole normale su-
p®rieure (ENS) in Rennes, France, continuing research she began at 
FSC on improving the movement of dancers. It will be a return trip to 
France for Barnes, who traveled there as part of FSCôs Junior Journey 
program. After completion of the two-year program, she is considering 
advanced study in physical therapy. 

¶ Leyna Stemle, the collegeôs 2018 Honor Walk student and honors 
graduate with a degree in marine biology, will travel to Ghana and 
conduct research on how to prevent sea turtles from becoming en-
snared in the nets of traditional fishermen. She was president of the 
FSC chapter of Beta Beta Beta biology honor society and traveled to 
Africa previously as part of a Junior Journey research program. Fol-
lowing her Fulbright research, she will enter the Ph.D. program in ma-
rine biology at the University of Miami. 

¶ Kylie Torres, who graduated with honors with a degree in music edu-
cation, will teach English at the National Taiwan College of Performing 
Arts in Taipei, Taiwan. She was a flutist in the FSC Symphonic Band 
and traveled to Taiwan previously through Junior Journey. She plans 
to pursue a masterôs degree in school psychology upon completion of 
her Fulbright term. 

Four Florida Southern Graduates Receive Fulbright Awards 
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Palm Beach Atlantic English Major Earns Fulbright Award  

Palm Beach Atlantic senior Esther Hagan has earned a Fulbright U.S. Stu-
dent Program award for an English Teaching Assistantship (ETA), joining an elite 
list of students, artists and researchers across the country winning Fulbright hon-
ors. Hagan, an English major from Annapolis, Maryland, is to teach in Taiwan un-
der the award from the U.S. Department of State and the J. William Fulbright For-
eign Scholarship Board. The Fulbright Program is the flagship international edu-
cational exchange program sponsored by the U.S. government. ñA Fulbright is a 
highly selective and prestigious award for international study that aims to foster 
mutual exchange and understanding between citizens of the United States and 
those of other countries,ò said Dr. Robert Lloyd, PBAôs dean of the School of Arts 
and Sciences. ñThe Fulbright award is a significant milestone for PBA. It carries 
with it recognition of the quality of the student who received the award as well as 
the academic quality of the university that trained the recipient.ò Dean Lloyd said receiving a Fulbright 
ñnot only provides opportunities for the recipient to learn more about the world, but also opens doors 
to future scholarly and vocational endeavors.ò Hagan is to spend the 2018-19 academic year teach-
ing in Taiwan, and after that plans to pursue a masterôs degree. Her long-term goal is to teach at the 
collegiate level. Hagan is the first-ever PBA student to be offered the prestigious Fulbright.  

 

Esther Hagan 

In May, the Ringling College ART Network premiered On the Wings of Performance, an hour-
long documentary about the impact of performing arts on the individual and on the community. 
Through personal stories of mentors and their prot®g®s, On the Wings of Performance explores the 
power and impact that performing arts can have on an individual. From Puerto Rican ballet dancers 
displaced by Hurricane Irma, to Booker High School's VPA students involved in their theater program 
and more, this documentary shows how the arts can change lives.  

Students in the Collaboratory 350 class work within ART Network to produce a one-hour   
documentary. In this 15 week course, students work collaboratively to develop the concept for their 
film, pitch to ABC7 to get their program greenlit, then advance through all aspects of pre-production, 
production, and post-production to bring their film to completion by the end of the semester. The   
ultimate goal: a primetime broadcast on ABC7. 

Ringling College Students Partner with ABC7 on Documentary 

Southeastern University baseball coach Adrian Dinkel has been named the 
2018 NAIA-Baseball Coaches Association National Coach of the year. This past 
season, Dinkel guided the Fire to its first NAIA national championship in any sport 
by winning the Avista-NAIA World Series. 

To be eligible, a head coach must be   
selected as their conference coach of the 
year or lead their team to the Avista-NAIA 
Baseball World Series. In two seasons  
Dinkel has posted a 109-18 record with a 
Sun Conference Tournament champion-
ship in 2017. Dinkel becomes the first coach in the schoolôs 
history selected as an NAIA National Coach of the Year. 
 

Adrian Dinkel  

Southeasternõs Coach Named Coach of the Year/Team Wins NAIA World Series 
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Bethune-Cookman University has been   
awarded a three-year grant valued at $300K from the      
National Science Foundation for a Research Experi-
ence for Undergraduates (REU) site in the College of 
Science, Engineering and Mathematics. With      
mathematical  modeling as the main precept, a     
multidisciplinary team of science, mathematics, and 
computer  science faculty will provide nine participat-
ing students research-learning experiences in the   
data analytic  aspects of multiple scientific disciplines. 
These areas include: chemistry, computer science, 
biological and environmental sciences in an eight-
week residential program.  

The overall objectives of the REU site are to promote early engagement of undergraduate  
students in research, to expose students to interdisciplinary modeling and data analytic resources,   
to foster active learning through hands-on experiences in a collaborative research environment,    
and to inspire students to pursue advanced STEM education and research careers.  

National Science Foundation Funds Research Experiences                                     

for Bethune Cookman Undergraduates 

 

Hodges University to Launch Professional Effectiveness Certificate Program  

Hodges University has been and re-
mains a key player in the discussion surround-
ing workforce development and training. Hodg-
es has collaborated with Florida Gulf Coast 
University (FGCU) and Florida SouthWestern 
State College (FSW) as part of the regional 
Workforce Now research initiative to identify 
critical employment gaps and alignment be-
tween jobs and professional degrees offered. 
One thing we discovered is a core need identi-
fied by many employers in the region for foun-
dational skills training, and Hodges is directly 
addressing this training deficiency with our 
Professional Effectiveness Certificate (PEC) 
program.  

Launching in fall 2018, the program is a 
competency-based certificate that prepares 
individuals with the knowledge, skills, and abili-
ties needed to be successful in todayôs workplaces. Hodges University faculty has developed this 
program to address this issue by working with major regional employers and workforce agencies, 
including Arthrex, Chicoôs, and Lee Health, as well as with the FutureMakers Coalition, the South-
west Florida Community Foundation, CareerSource of Southwest Florida, FSW, and the Lee County 
School District. The curriculum development was funded by the Southwest Florida Community Foun-
dation and Hodges University. 

From L to R: Jeiddy Otero, Moviana St. Vil, Jacque-
lyn Cheverie, Andrea Fortin (seated), Yesenia 

Sanchez, Danays Izquierdo and Carol Williams  
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Flagler College Graduates Recognized as High-Impact Teachers 

Teachers across the state recently received from the Florida Department of Education a letter 
classifying them as high-impact teachers, and among those teachers, 29 were Flagler College grad-
uates, including 16 graduates from the Flagler College ï Tallahassee campus.  

The criteria to be considered for this list includes performing as a highly effective teacher in 
the 2017-2018 school year and having taught in English language arts, mathematics or algebra 1 in 
grades 4 ï 10. To then be designated highly efficient is to have a state-level value-added model 
(VAM) score which is calculated by the state. The DOE website has information regarding the calcu-
lations. 

In a letter to high-impact teachers, Commissioner of Education, Pam Stewart, wrote, ñWe 
know more than ever about the impact teaching has on student outcomes. With this knowledge 
comes the opportunity to celebrate successes and to support all educators in their journey to be-
come more effective in the classroom. This starts by recognizing you.ò 

The following are Flagler College alumni recognized as high-impact teachers: 
 

Flagler College - Tallahassee Campus - Kayla Abram, Katheryn Allbritton, Emily 
Bridges, Karen Burton, Deana Davis, Briana Fordham, Shakilla Gordon, Carrie Gunter, Sher-
ica Howard, Megan Klug, Megan McKenna, Elizabeth McMahon, Carol Rice, Amber Sheri-
dan, Stephanie Sheward, Kelly Tomberline, Jennifer Vanderhoof. 

 
Main Campus - Morgan Campbell, Brittney Da Silva, Christopher Deluca, Rachel Des 

Rosier, Suzanne Gentile, Kendall C. Hall, Caitlyn Likens, Rebecca Royal, Amanda Runk, 
Jessica Skinner, Shannon Sugrue, Colleen Zemanek. 

Anabetsy Rivero, 29, graduated recently from Nova Southeastern 
University with a Masters in Computer Science from the College of        
Engineering and Computing, distinguishing herself on two levels. She is 
an unusual biochemistry graduate who went on to complete a graduate 
degree in computer science, and Rivero also formed her own company 
that is developing an artificial intelligence breast cancer screening       
software. 

While working as a biochemist researcher, Rivero said she realized 
that standard mammograms can often under or over diagnose, resulting at 
times in unneeded biopsies and other invasive procedures. It was at that 
time, Rivero said she became interested in developing a more accurate 
software screening. To develop her program, Rivero started her Miami-
based research company Vidu AI, that claims a 99 percent accuracy in screening with its artificial 
intelligence software. Rivero said the company is currently seeking $1 million in investment funding 
and also to get the software cleared by the federal Food and Drug Administration. 

According to the Vidu AI Website, ñVidu AIôs breast cancer diagnosis engine is a cloud-based 
deep learning engine capable of detecting abnormal patterns in digitized fine needle aspirate imag-
es of the breast. Vidu AIôs algorithms were trained on a combination of a well-known breast cancer 
dataset and clinical data obtained from our collaborators. This combination has allowed a diagnosis 
accuracy of over 99% in nanoseconds of processing time.ò 

 

Nova Southeastern Graduate Creates Software Predicting Cancer Diagnosis  

Anabetsy Rivero 
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The Jacksonville University Public Policy Institute 
(Institute) announced today that Tameka Holly and Javon 
Knight will be the inaugural recipients of the Master in 
Public Policy (MPP) Minority Fellowship. This highly com-
petitive fellowship was created in February through a col-
laboration between Jacksonville University, the City of 
Jacksonville Mayorôs Office, and community leaders. It 
seeks to identify and help educate, train, and prepare fu-
ture leaders in the African American community and im-
prove diversity of the program, university, and community. 
Recipients of the fellowship receive a full tuition scholar-
ship to obtain their MPP degree, an internship with the 
Jacksonville Mayorôs office, and mentorship. 

Ms. Holly graduated from Florida A&M University with a bachelorôs degree in health care 
management, and has a master of public health from the University of North Florida. Ms. Holly was a 
member of Leadership Jacksonville Class of 2014, served on the strategic partnerships and public 
service grant council committees for the City of Jacksonville, and is a member of the Jean Ribault 
High School PTA. She is currently a candidate for Jacksonville City Council, District 8. 

Mr. Knight graduated from the University of North Florida with a bachelorôs of business admin-
istration in economics. He was president of the Student United Way, a member of the Executive 
Committee of the Atlantic Circle of United Way, a member of the Youth Leadership Jacksonville Se-
lection Team, an intern for the Nonprofit Center of Northeast Florida, an interviewer for the UNF 
Public Opinion Research Laboratory, and intern for the Jacksonville Armada Soccer Club. 

Jacksonville University Public Policy Institute Announces                      
First MPP Minority Fellowship Recipients 

Javon Knight  Tameka Holly  

 

Three Saint Leo Sports Teams Compete in National Championships 

Saint Leo University, which competes 
in NCAA Division II, enjoyed especially strong 
spring seasons. The menôs lacrosse team 
made it to the national championship finals 
over Memorial Day weekend in Foxboro, 
Massachusetts, and captured the runner-up 
title. While the Lions yielded to the Merrimack 
College Warriors of Massachusetts, the 
showing was the programôs best finish. Play-
ers Jake Bye, Thomas Tatarian, and Jake 
Gilmour were named to the U.S. Intercolle-
giate Lacrosse Association DII team.  

In softball, the Lions made it to the NCAA Division II Softball Championships in Salem, Virgin-
ia, in late Mayðthe teamôs first championship appearance. Saint Leo defeated California State Uni-
versity and the University of North Georgia before being eliminated. Players Shyanne DuBois and 
Ashley Morris were named to the 2018 NCAA DII Softball Championships All-Tournament Team. 

And five players from the menôs golf team represented the Lions at the 2018 NCAA Division II 
Men's Golf National Championships in Muscle Shoals, Alabama, also in May. Barry University best-
ed Saint Leo during the quarterfinals. 

 

Menôs Lacrosse team 
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Edward Waters Collegeôs President-Elect, Dr. A. Zachary Faison, Jr. has 
been selected by the National Bar Association (NBA) as one of the nationôs top 
40 attorneys under the age of 40. Dr. Faison was recognized by the NBA for 
exemplifying a broad range of high achievement, including innovation, vision, 
leadership, and exceptional legal and community involvement. Additionally, Dr. 
Faison is a candidate for the "Excellence In Leadership" award. ñAs one of the 
preeminent bar associations in the world, these specific awards given annually 
recognize the 40 lawyers under 40 who help advance the causes of justice, 
equality, professionalism and community service,ò said Juan Thomas, NBA 
President. ñWe look forward to observing even more substantive work from the 
awardees in the future, including continued involvement in matters that create 
new legal and innovative initiatives, enhance access to justice for all citizens, and improve communi-
ty service. We believe each of this yearôs recipients will continue to advance flashes of the same lev-
el of leadership, activism and professional acumen shown by our past and current group of NBA 
leaders,ò he said. 

 Edward Waters President Named One of Nationõs Top 40 Attorneys Under 40 

Pres.  A. Zachary 

Faison, Jr. 

 

Embry-Riddle Named College Most Likely to Land You a Job 

The megaïpopular website Thrillist is featuring a study of the colleges most likely to land you 
a job in every state, and youôll see EmbryïRiddle Aeronautical University listed twice. Thatôs be-
cause the career-guidance website Zippia has ranked EmbryïRiddle as the No. 1 school in Arizona 
and Florida for getting a job for the second year in a row ï thatôs first in Florida out of 146 colleges 
and universities and first in Arizona out of 48. 

Using the latest data on job placement ratings for colleges nationwide, using the Integrated 
Postsecondary Education Data System, Zippia published a list of the schools in each state for 2018 
with the best record of job placements after graduation. They also factored in employment levels for 
all graduates 10 years after students  earned their degrees. In September, Zippia also ranked Embry
ïRiddleôs Prescott, Ariz. and Daytona Beach FL campuses No. 1 in their respective states where 
graduates go on to earn the highest salaries. 

Lynn University has unveiled an ambitious new strategic plan, Lynn 2025.  It establishes three 
priorities: engage constituents; elevate the Lynn experience; and expand programs, services, and 
capabilities. The plan features a blend of experimentation and strategic opportunism that President 
Kevin M. Ross says is a hallmark of the Lynn way. ñWe have innovative ideas for curriculum, tech-
nology and campus design, but also want to leave room for the unexpected,ò he said. ñWe accom-
plished 51 initiatives in our last plan, but also made time to take advantage of opportunities such as 
hosting a presidential debate and leverage new technology to launch iPad-powered learning.ò 

Students, staff, faculty, alumni and administrators designed the new plan through exercises 
led by CIO Christian Boniforti. The approach, which he modeled after the design thinking process 
taught at Stanfordôs d.school, identifies peopleôs unmet needs and priorities and provides a frame-
work to design technologically feasible and economically viable solutions. ñDesign thinking begins 
with a focus on óend users,ô and their unmet needs and priorities. It provides a framework for Lynnôs 
community to work collaboratively to solve problems and identify opportunities,ò said Boniforti.   

 ñLynn University is defiantly optimistic about the future, and weôve always been that way. We 
believe that we have a better future ahead of us, but itôs not just going to land in our laps. It is our job 
to create it,ò Ross said. 

Lynn University Designs Its Future 



Florida Institute of Technology is newly named to an elite list of international universities. 
Times Higher Education (THE), the respected, London-based provider of data and analytics on high-
er education, has recognized Florida Tech in its Golden Age University Rankings 2018, a compila-
tion of 200 top institutions worldwide. Florida Tech is one of only 14 U.S. institutions to make the list. 

All of the universities recognized in this 2018 ranking were founded between 1945 and 1967. 
The list is so named to reflect what THE describes as the Golden Age in global higher education, 
characterized by rapid university expansion and increasing investment in research. ñTo be recog-
nized on this new worldwide honor roll from Times Higher Education is indeed gratifying,ò said Flori-
da Tech President Dwayne McCay. ñIt just goes to show that, when you adjust for our relatively 
young age in comparison to institutions that are hundreds of years old, Florida Tech shines as an 
outstanding U.S. university that is well on its way to emerging as a great global university.ò 

Florida Tech Shines as ôGolden Ageõ University in New Rankings 
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Rollins College has announced that Edward A. Kania will serve as the 
next vice president for business and finance and treasurer. Kania has served  
as Davidson Collegeôs vice president for finance and administration since 2010 
and as controller and director of business services there since 1990.  He at-
tended St. Josephôs University and has been a Certified Public Accountant 
since 1985. ñEdward Kania has a deep appreciation for Rollinsô educational 
mission and sees the opportunities we have to be a national leader in the years 
ahead. With 26 years of management experience in higher education, we look 
forward to Edwardôs joining us, working collaboratively across campus to ad-
vance our mission and vision within the Winter Park community, Central Florida, 
and beyond,ò said Rollins President Grant Cornwell. 

As vice president for business and finance and treasurer, Kania will oversee the business 
and finance areas of Rollins, including real estate ventures, commercial interests, project manage-
ment, and campus master planning. He will also work with the Board of Trusteesô Executive Com-
mittee, Audit Committee, Finance Committee, Investment Committee, Risk Committee and Building 
and Grounds Committee. 

Rollins Announces New VP for Business and Finance and Treasurer 

 

Edward A. Kania 

The Stetson University Community Education Project has been awarded a $210,000 grant, 
which will be used to expand classes for incarcerated men in Tomoka Correctional Institution, as well 
as begin offering college credit for courses this fall. The Laughing Gull Foundation approved a grant 
for $70,000 a year for three years for the Community Education Project (CEP), which has offered 
classes in the Daytona Beach prison since 2015. Beginning this fall, the project will offer one course 
each semester for non-degree-bearing college credit. Twenty students are expected to enroll this fall 
and that number will grow to 30 next fall. 

The grant will pay to hire a project coordinator, who will tutor incarcerated students and serve 
as a liaison with the state Department of Corrections. The grant also will provide textbooks and 
school supplies, support studentsô emerging scholarship and creative course projects, and add a 
computer lab for the students, who currently do the coursework by hand. 

The Laughing Gull Foundation provides grants to increase access to credit-bearing college 
courses for incarcerated students, primarily in the South. The Foundation awarded the grant to Stet-
sonôs Community Education Project after visiting the DeLand campus and the prison classroom. 

Stetson Receives $210,000 Grant for Prison Education Project�� 


